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Decision Memo 

South Moat Trailhead Parking Area Construction and Trail Relocation and Pine 

Bend Brook Trail Relocations 

USDA Forest Service 
Saco Ranger District, White Mountain National Forest 

Towns of Conway and Livermore, 
Carroll Country, NH 

Background  

In 1995, the White Mountain National Forest purchased land along the Dugway Road for the 
purpose of constructing a trailhead parking lot to accommodate parking at the South Moat 
Mountain hiking trail.  Constructing a new parking lot will alleviate roadside parking on the 
Passaconaway/Dugway Road and the impacts of parking felt by the private residences that bear 
the burden of roadside parking.  The project will also relocate a one-mile section of hiking trail 
that would provide the link from the new trailhead to the existing Moat Mountain Trail.  The 
proposed trail relocation will cross Dry Brook and will necessitate constructing a 25-foot 
pedestrian bridge.   

The Pine Bend Brook Trail relocations involve three segments of trail.  The first two segments, 
100 and 300 feet in length, are being relocated onto drier ground that is better suited for trail 
construction.  By relocating these two segments we will reduce the number of tributary 
crossings, and prevent soil erosion and drainage issues that occur on the existing trail.  The third 
segment will relocate 100 feet of trail to avoid a large washed-out section on a steep hillside.  
The trail will be re-routed onto more stable ground and the new section will involve full or 
partial bench trail construction where possible, rock steps and waterbars.   

Decision 

Based on the review of the project file, I have decided to implement the relocation of the South 
Moat trailhead, including the construction of a parking lot and one mile of hiking trail to provide 
a link between the new parking lot and the existing trail.  I have also decided to implement the 
three trail relocations on the Pine Bend Brook Trail based on review of the project file and my 
past experience with similar activities on the White Mountain National Forest.  

Furthermore, I have reviewed the Biological Evaluation (BE) for the South Moat trailhead and 
trial project and will implement the following measures to protect the habitat of the nodding 
pogonia (Triphora triathophora) during trail construction activities:  

• To minimize the number of stems potentially eliminated by construction of the trail, 
implementation will occur during plant presence.  This would allow minor shifting of 
the trail location to avoid the maximum number of stems.  There may be some 
deviation from the proposed contour location.  A person qualified in identification of 
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this plant will be present during establishment of the trail centerline. 
 
• The trail location should avoid depressions along the slope as these are preferred sites 

for nodding pogonia.   
 
• Extra care will be made to ensure water flows post-implementation are similar to pre-

implementation flows.   
 
• Removal of large trees along the trail will be kept to a minimum. 

  

Category of the Action 

This action is categorically excluded from documentation in an Environmental Impact Statement 
or an Environmental Assessment.  It is my finding that these projects meet the criteria under 
Forest Service Handbook 1909.15, Chapter 31.2, Categories of Actions for which a Project or 
Case File and Decision Memo Are Required.  The Pine Bend Brook and South Moat Trail 
relocations reside in the following category:  31.2(1) Construction and reconstruction of trails.   

Extraordinary Circumstances 

Based on my review of the project file, it is my finding that there are no extraordinary 
circumstances that would cause this project to have significant effects on the physical or human 
environment pursuant to the Code of Federal Regulations, Title 40, Part 1508.27.  I have 
reviewed the various circumstances that might qualify as estraordinary listed in Forest Service 
Handbook, Chapter 30.3(2)(g). 

Scoping, and Analysis 

Field reviews and reviews of inventory data were conducted by the District Wildlife Biologist 
and Biological Technician.  From the field reviews no federally threatened or endangered species 
were located. 
 
The District Paraprofessionals conducted Cultural Resource Reconnaissance Reports for the 
projects.  The reports indicated that there were no cultural resources of concern in the areas of 
construction.  The New Hampshire Division of Historical Resources have reviewed the two 
projects and has determined that there are no known properties of architectural, historical, 
archaeological, engineering, or cultural significance within the area of undertaking and no 
identification of evaluative studies are recommended.    
 
A proposal to relocate the South Moat Trailhead and one mile of trail, and relocate three 
segments of the Pine Bend Brook Trail was listed in the Schedule of Proposed Actions issued 
every three months in the NEPA Quarterly since October 2002.  The proposal was printed in 
three local and state newspapers, and was sent to 147 individuals and agencies on December 3, 
2002, with a comment period ending on January 8, 2003.  This list of recipients is available as 
part of the project file.  In addition, the Forest Service received eight responses via mail and e-
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mail.  All responses were in favor of the South Moat Trailhead and Trail Relocation and the Pine 
Bend Brook Trail Relocations.  These correspondences can be viewed as part of the project file.   

Findings Required by Other Laws 

This decision is consistent with White Mountain National Forest – Land and Resource 
Management Plan (WMNF-LRMP) as shown on pages III-1 to III-3, as required by the National 
Forest Management Act, and with direction given for Management Areas 2.1, 6.1. The project 
was designed in conformance with Forest plan standards and incorporates appropriate 
Forestwide standards and guidelines listed on pages III-1 to III-29.   

Implementation Date 

This project will be implemented on or after June 2004. 

Administrative Review or Appeal Opportunities 

This decision is not subject to administrative appeal, pursuant to the Code of Federal 
Regulations, Title 36, Part 215.   

Contact Person 

For additional information concerning this decision or the Forest Service appeal process, contact 
Assistant Ranger Dean Yoshina or Trails Manager Jana Johnson, USDA-Forest Service, Saco 
Ranger District, 33 Kancamagus Highway, Conway, NH 03818; telephone number (603) 447-
5448.  Questions about the decision can be addressed to Terry Miller, District Ranger, at the 
address listed or (603) 447-5448 ext. 102.  

 

  _/s/ Terry Miller_______________________ ___4/12/2004_____ 

TERRY MILLER        Date 

District Ranger 

 


